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MINUTES—AUGUST 23, 2011
Faculty Senate—East Tennessee State University
Faculty Senate Retreat

	            UPCOMING MEETING:
	   FOLLOWING MEETING:

	August 29, 2011 2:45 p.m.
Forum, Culp Center
	      September 19, 2011 2:45 pm

Meeting Room 6, Culp Center


Present:   Fred Alsop, Sally Blowers, Jim Bitter, Wesley Buerkle, Randy Byington, Sandy Calhoun, Sharon Campbell, David Champouillon, Emmett Essin, Bill Fisher, Virginia Foley, Rosalind Gann, Nancy Granberry, Kathleen Grover, Amy Horton, Ken Kellogg, Tom Laughlin,  Lori Mitchell, Jerome Mwinyelle, Tami Pearson, Delanna Reed, Tom Schacht, Melissa Shafer, Jerry Shuttle, Meng-Yang Zhu
Excused:   David Harker, Bill Hemphill, Rick Hess, Kurt Loess, Brent Morrow, Deborah Slawson.
Guests:   Representative Paul Montgomery, TBR
2010-2011 Faculty Senate

CALL TO ORDER:  President Schacht called the meeting to order at 9:03 a.m.  The approval of the minutes from the 5-9-11meeting was postponed until the August 29th meeting.  

President Schacht began the meeting by thanking all the senators for their involvement and service this year by distributing certificates of appreciation to all of the senators who had terms expiring in the Spring of 2011. These Senators include: Shirley Bates, Dave Arnall, Meng-Zhu, Bill Trainor, Charles Stuart, Melissa Shaffer, Tom Schacht, Jeff Roach, Alan Peiris, Fred Alsop, Tom Ecay, Chris Dula, David Champouillon, Randy Byington, Stacy Brown, Sherry Freeman, Jim Bitter, Nancy Granberry, Rosalind Gann, Kathleen Grover, Ron Hamdy, Bill Hemphill, Amy Horton, Tom Laughlin, Kurt Loess, Eric Mustain, and Brian Martin.  

President Schacht welcomed newly elected Faculty Senators.  

Senator Alsop moves to adjourn the 2010-2011.  The motion was seconded by Senator Gann.  
ADJOURNMENT:  The meeting was adjourned at 9:11 a.m.

2011-2012 Faculty Senate
CALL TO ORDER:  President Schacht called the meeting to order at 9:12 a.m.  
President Schacht introduces Vice President Byington to share experiences from AAUP (American Association of University Professors) meeting.  
AAUP Meeting Update

Vice President Byington shared some commonalities that we as University Professors share across the country.  A day and half was spent at the conference analyzing higher education financial statements under the direction of Dr. Howard Bunsis.   Dr Bunsis’ credentials include a Ph.D.  in accounting, a law degree and an MBA.  Dr. Bunsis specializes in research in higher education finance. The day and half was spent in an interactive computer lab analyzing the financial statements from our own institutions.  At the end of our analysis, the group was able to make some comparisons between institutions and between the institutions and financial statements from the private sectors.  Some trends have been that higher education universities have borrowed more than their total net assets; some excessive spending habits included private colleges with their own corporate jets.  Some more common occurrences include the increasing use of Adjunct Faculty (also called Contingent Faculty) faculty who are not tenured or tenure track. This trend brings about the concern in the ability to speak freely from an academic freedom stand point.  In addition, class sizes are increasing in the absence of additional new hires.   We are being asked to do more with less.  Another issue related to the declining percentage of institutional resources that go to the mission of education which is teaching.  Across the nation there has been a public attack on public employees, while we in Tennessee have seen this manifest only in public school teachers.  There is a growing concern of the quality of individuals who will choose public service, if there is a continuance of assault on public service representatives.   Finally, there has been some discussion of the role of federal government in higher education finance; in particular, “What should the government’s role be in providing financial assistance for students?”  There is a budding movement that suggests maybe Pell grants should not be the responsibility of the Federal government or maybe the federal government should not be involved in providing fed student loans and competing with the private sector.  
Financial Analysis of the East Tennessee State University and TBR provided by Dr. Howard Bunsis. 

President Schacht presents a condensed version of Dr. Bunsis’s presentation made at the TUFTS annual meeting in August.
The purpose of in engaging Dr. Bunsis assistance was:   
1. to determine if ETSU is in strong financial condition
2. to determine if ETSU is committed to our core academic mission of teaching 

3. to understand the financial and political environment of ETSU.  

Our financial condition is achieved through ratio analysis similarly to the way a bond rating company would do to evaluate ETSU’s ability to take on debt.  To determine commitment to the core mission, an analysis of the percentage of expenses devoted to instructional and faculty salaries is used.   Other metrics using publically available data sources were used to make determinations on the political environment.  

Slide 7 includes ETSU’s balance sheet and is very typical in terms of growth and distribution.    Slide 9 shows the net assets are growing very rapidly and the University is in a solid financial position.  In the audited financial statements these assets are listed as unrestricted, so it is a matter of priority of the administration as to how these funds will be used.  Slide 12 is a summary of ratios used to judge the financial condition of public universities   Slide 18 shows score ETSU earned based on application of Moody’s method to our financial method.  The take home message is any score above 3.0 is considered very solid.  In 2010 our score is 3.3.  ETSU is solid financially.  In fact, it is expected from these results that 2011 should be a banner year for improving the condition of our University Reserves.  Slide 19 demonstrates Moody’s Rating of TBR is also very high.  There are only 5 states with a bond rating as high as Tennessee.   Tennessee has done an exemplary job of demonstrating to a bond agency that it can meet its financial obligations.    In Slide 24, based on his analysis there is $16 M dollars available above the prudent practice of having at least two months of expenditures in reserves.  A 1% increase in faculty salaries will cost only $400,000.  Is the administration being too risk averse?    The key word is priorities.  When it comes to spending the additional money, the university will want to say that their hands are tied and the money is restricted, but the restrictions are actually priorities that were determined by the administration.  The challenge for faculty is to determine where and when these priorities are set and having a representative in that room when they are set.  If the funds that are truly restricted the external auditors would mandate that these funds be placed in the restricted category rather than listing them in the restricted category in the financial statement.  Slide 26 demonstrates that teaching and other core missions of the University are not part of the thinking for the use of unrestricted net assets.  The data does not reveal the breakdown of the state appropriation.  Slide 46 is a breakdown of functional expense categories of where ETSU spends the money and was taken from the audited statements.  President Schacht explains a budget is a plan while an audited statement is what the money was actually spent on.  If we want to understand the finances of the university, we should ignore the budget and focus our attention on the audited statements because this tells us where the money actually went and reflects the true priorities of the administration of the university.  Slide 47shows that the percentage of expenses spent on our core mission, instruction has been progressively declining since 2002.   In addition our second core mission, research has declined from 6.0% to 3.7%. All other expenses have either gone up or remained the same.   Slide 48 shows that in every year, the other expenses have outweighed the core mission expenditures with the exception of 06-07. In other words, what we spend on instruction and research is increasing at a rate that is significantly slower than what we spend on everything else.  Slide #49 shows that instruction has experienced the lowest percentage increase from 2002 – 2010 with the exception of research which has decreased.  
Senator Gann requested to know what was included in Public Service.  President Schacht’s responded that the breakdown includes clinics and centers, radio stations, marketing, etc.  Instruction includes faculty, distance education and off campus sites.   Academic Support includes deans, library, fellowships, accreditation, etc. Institutional Support – pure higher level administration.  

Senator Champouillon relates the decreases to the priorities where the instruction and research are the last priority the university wants to spend money on.  
President Schacht replied that it is not necessarily that the university administration recognizes that its priorities have changed.  They may believe that more $ represent that the priority is still real, but the percentage of total expenses demonstrate decreases that they have not been aware existed.  In other words, while there was no intent to shift the priorities, instruction and research are receiving a lower percentage of the expenditures than everything else.    

President Schacht explained Slide 55.  According to our reports sent to the Integrated Post Secondary Public Data System, the function of our Salaries and Benefits as a percentage of our total expenses has declined since equity raises have not been given.  Total amount spent on salaries is $4M.  A 1% raise on 4M, will cost $400,000.  The significance of $400,000 in a 4.8 million dollar operation is negligible.  
Senator Pearson inquired what the response of the administration when this was presented. 

President Schacht responded that during the strategic planning committee meeting there were two objectives that we attempted to get two items into the strategic plan that reflect this financial analysis  

1.  Set a target for a % of the faculty that should be tenure-track or tenured.  Without a target or limit there is no problem if the % drops to 0.  

2. Percentage of resources that would be spent each year on instruction, to deal with this issue of the decline.  

The rationale for implementing a target value was that at least if our target was not met, we would be actively measuring these percentages and be thinking about them when decisions are made.  The administrative members of the committee would not implement these into the strategic plan.  

Senator Blowers asked, “What was the rationale for omitting these items from the plan?”  President Schacht replied that their response was, “If we set a target then it will become a ceiling that we cannot exceed.”  There was also discussion that each department should have a staffing plan.  To what extent faculty are involved in setting that staffing plan.  We don’t need a central target to guide departments in their staffing plan, because department will simply do the right thing on their own. 

President Schacht continued with Slide #64 which contained data ETSU’s data on class size changes.  We have maintained our class sizes from 2002- 2010 while increasing the section number to accommodate the increase in enrollment.  Senators Alsop and Bitter commented that constrained classrooms may play a role.  President Schacht replied that a lesson to learn is to pay attention to buildings as they are being designed.  If we design classrooms to hold 200 people, we will fill them. A second point President Schacht made was that ETSU may be hiring more and more adjunct faculty for the increase in section number to teach the smaller classes for less money.  

President Schacht presented Slide 66 which contained information on the analysis of the athletic situation at ETSU.  He explained that public data bases track money spent on athletics and ETSU’s data were not reported the same in two different databases.  There was no explanation for this.  The money spend on Athletics is under the athletic spending cap and includes $11 M revenue for 2010 and expenses totaling 8.3 M.  The percentage of overall University expenses allocated to athletics has remained the same for 2005 to 2010.  The student fees have more than doubled over the past five years.  
Recap of Financial Analysis

To recap Dr. Bunsis’ analysis, ETSU’s financial analysis is solid, and the dialog we need to be having with administrators is about priorities.  We need to change the conversation from what we are allowed to do to what are our priorities for future growth.  
Update on Salary Equity Task Force
President Schacht presented an update on the progress of the Salary Equity Task Force established as a result of state of the faculty report analyzing the faculty salary situation sent out last spring by President Schacht.  The faculty members on this committee include: President Schacht, Kurt Loess, Mike Zavada.

President Schacht relays that one of the tasks for the Salary Equity Task Force is to select a new benchmark for comparison of ETSU Salary Equity.  The current benchmark is composed database which includes mainly non-doctoral institutions.  The following requirements for the benchmark comparison institutions was decided upon:  1. doctoral institutions or higher as classified by the Carnegie classification, 2. at least 80% of ETSU’s size in terms of enrollment.  3. omit those institution who have received AAUP Censure i.e.  University of Idaho), 4. Omit those who are overly specialized, 5.  ETSU should not be included in the list.  Using these requirements 20 institutions were selected.  
They include:  Ball State, Central Michigan, Cleveland State, East Carolina, Florida A & M, Georgia Southern, Illinois State, Indiana University, University of Pennsylvania, Lamar University, Middle Tennessee State University, Oakland University, Portland State, Texas Woman’s, Arkansas at Little Rock, University of South Dakota, Universities of Massachusetts at Boston and Lowell, University of North Carolina at Charlotte, Northern Colorado, Sam Houston State and University of Nebraska at Omaha. It was further decided that we needed a more complex benchmark due to the fact that finding institutions that were similar to ours was difficult due to our focus on the Health Sciences.  Therefore, a secondary list of institutions to draw from composed of group of institutions whose budgets are comparable with the exclusion criteria being we include no community college systems and no system offices that were composed of purely administrative personnel.  This gives a second database of about 60 institutions.  A third data base was derived by asking faculty for an institutional list based on the comparison of discipline which gave these additional institutions:  Midwestern State, Ohio State, University of Nebraska, University of Alabama, University of South Alabama, Appalachian State, University of North Carolina at Asheville, Radford University, Morehead State, Kentucky University, and University of Memphis. Currently administration has an equity plan in process in which there are three different methods for calculating equity pay for administrators.  The higher of those methods produced is considered the equity target. We are proposing a similar system for faculty so that we start with the primary list of institutions and back up methods for thinly represented disciplines that will allow the acquisition of highest most representative equity pay targets.
Some other issues include: 

1.  What percentile of salary benchmark comparison should be regarded as equity our current system examines the 50th percentile.  The College of Pharmacy uses the 60th percentile.  Our proposal is that we match it.  

2.  How equity calculations are applied in individual cases.  There are two considerations: a. How far below the equity target is the current salary, and b. How long has the current salary been below the equity target.  Should duration be taken into account?  
3. Should a principle of proportionality be taken into account to help people who are more disadvantaged compared with those who are less disadvantages.  Discussions are on going as to how the math will be worked out.  
4. Role of Competing Offers to assist people to get raises, whereby a faculty member receives an offer at another university to obtain an equity raise.  Administrative committee members say it is rarely used but does occur.  When it does occur, there is no policy for how the discussion transpires.  i.e. a department chair who gets an offer for as a dean, and the department chair asks for equity pay as a chair to stay.  The offer can be viewed as a non-competing offer because the positions are not equal.  
Senator Champouillon interjects an anecdote that a critical salary adjustment of $6,000.00 to an assistant professor who had been here three years with a salary of $68K based on the validation that they were afraid they were going to lose this faculty.  The faculty member did not have another offer.  This does not seem equitable when some full professors are under the average of an assistant professor salary and would require greater than a 60% increase to bring them up to the lowest equity pay.  

President Schacht continues with two additional concerns.  One is that a faculty member may go trolling for offers with no intention of leaving in order to increase his/her salary.  President Schacht expressed that there was a larger concern raised by Kurt Loess (on the committee) is a that system that relies on competing offers is demoralizing.  President Schacht updated that 
Kurt advised that we try to implement a system that would move everyone into a position of equity.  With this system everyone will be concentrated on how best to perform and less concerned with their salaries.  A controversial concern is that the administration would entertain competing offers if, they were accompanied by a letter of resignation so that if the administration failed to match the competing offer the faculty member would be forced to leave.  

Senator Jim Bitter states that the proposal of competing offers accompanying a letter of resignation is only effective in a system that is completely rational.  He further refers to Senator Champouillon’s anecdote as a demonstration current that policy is not always rational.  With this in mind, Senator Bitter states that he is not in support of a policy that the current position of a faculty member be put in jeopardy in order to obtain an equitable salary.  

Senator Pearson added that the real issue and what should be focused on is to address issue of current salaries on this campus and bringing them to equitable status so that we can retain faculty without all of the additional issues we have raised here.   Last year we learned that there were different benchmark institutions set for Faculty versus Administrative Salaries.  Will this current plan with the new benchmarks eliminate the disparity between Faculty and Administrative benchmarks?  Senator Schacht responded that the proposed benchmark system should eliminate disparities between methods of determining equity for administrators and those for faculty.  
Senator Bitter asked why are pushing for 60th percentile of our bench mark institutions and why not 80th percentile, since this would make us more able to recruit and retain faculty.  Senator Champouillon agreed with Senator Bitter.  In response to Senator Bitter question Senator Gann agrees due to the negotiation process that will ensue when we say we would like to be in the 60th percentile.  We should set our target higher in the hope of attaining 60th percentile
President Schacht relays that the Task Force has really been talking about more than a Salary Equity Plan in fact the discussion have disseminated into an overall compensation plan which leads to the heart of Senator Bitter’s question is “What could faculty members do to get them beyond the 60th percentile, if that became the equity target?” These discussions have lead to two things that have been put on the table. Both involve some sort of a Merit Pay Plan.  One is a Research Bonus Plan modeled after what is done at the University of Memphis and is currently done at QCOM.  This would create a mechanism where indirect costs received by the university would go to a salary bonus for those who bring the grants into the university.  A second plan would be derived that would benefit faculty who do not bring in grants, but whose service is meritorious in other ways.  
Merit Pay is considerably controversial.  It was discovered that the University of Maryland has had a successful merit pay program.  We have asked that a site visit team be allowed to go there and learn more about it.  A feature of the University of Maryland’s plan is that the definition of merit is determined by each individual department.   

Senator Gann asked how we stand compared to the other benchmark institutions.   
President Schacht replied that as of last winter we were dead last in the nation.  He has not made comparisons since.  
Senator Gann makes the observation that Merit pay is demoralizing because there is always some undefined criteria for receiving the merit pay.  There is no bar whereby faculty know what they can do to obtain the pay from the plan and thereby appears to be based on some hidden agenda, corruption, cronyism and favoritism.  Not only is this demoralizing to faculty who do not receive the Merit Pay, but is also demoralizing to those who do, because they receive some hazing and shunning.  So Merit Pay becomes a recipe for division within departments and colleges.  
President Schacht emphasized that the Task Force is not looking at either Merit Pay or Equity Pay.  They are looking at plans to include both that will allow ETSU to achieve salary compensations at 60th percentile or beyond.   
Senator Foley states that she has been writing a review article on Merit Pay and there is no research that supports the implementation of Merit Pay.  All of the social science data report that Merit Pay is demoralizing even if there is no corruption or cronyism.  Senator Foley encourages us to seriously consider these data before implementing such a policy at ETSU.  President Schacht reemphasizes that this is the reason we want to investigate the University of Maryland’s system to see if there policy is something that would overcome all of the data.  

Senator Mitchell states that across the board pay does not provide incentive to do better and in fact appears to demoralize the overachievers so that they reduce their productivity.  Therefore she is in support of both Merit Pay and Equity Pay. 

Senator Shuttle responds to Senator Mitchell’s comment that assumes that faculty are being paid at market level which is not the case at ETSU, in fact we are some 40% below market level.   Senator Mitchell agreed that the first step should be a plan to bring ETSU to market level with an Equity plan.  
President Schacht asked, “Is what I am hearing from this body, is that we do not want a Merit plan under any circumstances, and there is nothing that could possibly be learned from obtaining information from the University of Maryland?”

Senator Horton responded that the Senate is simply saying look at all of the research before making a decision on what should be done.  Senator Foley stated that we should not allow Maryland be the only investigation we make.  Senator Mitchell stated that we are not at the point to look at Maryland’s plan because we have not addressed the Equity issue.  

Senator Bitter advises we send a team to go to Maryland to collect information.  When doing so, we should make sure that there is equal representation of both Faculty and 

Administration and what happens with the results could be wide open to interpretation.  

Senator Champouillon reminds that across the board pay increases have the peril of helping those who need it the least (i.e. 3% of $150,000 = $4,500 where as 3% of 50,000 is $1500).  The cost of living is likely not to have gone up $ 4,500, but maybe went up more than $1,500).
President Schacht adjourns the discussion and suggests we continue the discussion in the second meeting following Representative Montgomery’s visit and lunch.  

Invited  Guest Speaker TBR Representative, Paul Montgomery  
President Schacht introduced Paul Montgomery a member of the Tennessee Board of Regents, appointed in 2007 for a 6 year term.  He is a Vice President of Talent Management of Eastman Chemical Company, a native of Southwest Virginia, a graduate of King College.  He has deep roots in the East Tennessee Area.  He has experience in a wide variety of civic endeavors including the Kingsport Planning Committee, president of the Kingsport Board of Education, president of the Kingsport Branch of the NAACP, etc.  He is currently the chair of our presidential search committee.  
Representative Montgomery’s Introduction

We are involved in presidential search at ETSU with an aggressive timeline to complete that by Dr. Stanton’s departure.  We have hired a search firm that has completed 1000 + searches across the country so we believe that their competency is very high and expect great results from them. Events occurring from the Board of Regents standpoint, is the complete college act which will impact all colleges under the Board of Regents.  This act resulted in selecting a vice chancellor for community colleges because there needs to be a more robust community college system.  There are three major searches for university presidents across the system underway in the Board of Regents. Our budget is still limited but we are pleased that we are able to provide a cost of living raise.  We realize that in order to keep the top talent in the professional ranks we will have to address that in a more robust way as well. 

With those things in mind, the floor was opened for questions.  
President Schacht - Q –Do you think it is ever possible in the state of TN that both systems of higher education could merge?  Would there be beneficial aspects to this? When the committee went into the room where the complete college act was crafted it was thought that the merger would be part of those discussions.  How do you see the future here?  

Representative Montgomery responded that the Regents thought that the window was there before the president of UT was announced.  The governor in his thinking thought that this was possible (merger), because of Chancellor Manning’s departure.   We have missed an opportunity here.  I don’t see us getting back to the merger, because two leaders for each system is now in place and have their own agendas for moving forward set.    

Senator Bitter –Q-TBR is the sixth largest university system in the U.S. and we have a number of presidential searches in progress, and last year the Board searched for a new chancellor and the search process was not admirable despite the fact that John Morgan has turned out to be a good chancellor.   In addition, Pellissippi State had a presidential search.    The outcome of these two searches make me wonder, “Are we at a point where we believe that we cannot possibly find adequate leaders for our institutions unless they come from Tennessee?”  “Are there any advantages from searching outside of Tennessee?”
Representative Montgomery was in agreement that the process for the Chancellor was not a good process and did not serve Chancellor Morgan well. It is reflected in the loss of three regents as a result because the legislators felt it was not handled well.  The problem with the way searches are handled in Tennessee is the open meetings.  Credentialed people in Tennessee will not apply from outside of the system, because they do not want to jeopardize their position.   Tennessee has the open meeting application process, and good credentialed people will not apply unless they are already in the system, because they do not want to jeopardize their current position out of state. Hopefully the ETSU process will be more open and we will get more applicants for this position.  October 17th will get a list of candidates for the ETSU presidency everyone on that list will be contacted and told to be in JC by a certain date to have interviews.  
Past President Champouillon expressed approval of the presidential search knowing Representative Montgomery’s stance on the chancellor search.  
Senator Byington asked that institutions that have accrediting problems not be an acceptable ground for candidate recruitment.  
Senator Byington asks, “With 33% of the revenues coming from the state and shrinking at a great rate, why do we care how much the candidate knows about the complete college act?”
Representative Montgomery responded that we would hope that the candidate would want to know what they were getting into and research acts that he would be required to implement as a University President.  
Senator Schacht added that we are being asked to increase college degrees by 65% without any additional funding.   If a candidate says that he could do that, I would be concerned.  Further a candidate should not only be aware of the act, but should understand the complexities and problems with the implementation of the act. 

Representative Montgomery asked, “How do we guard against inflating those graduation numbers?”  “Is that a concern that you have?”
Senator Gann expressed concerns about student evaluations whereby the more difficult courses lead to less favorable evaluations. This may generate pressure to dilute the curriculum and lower standards to achieve good evaluations for tenure.  Further, the over emphasis on retention leads to a pressure to push unremediable students through the system.
Representative Montgomery asked, “How can we be sure the president will say they can do all these things and make sure they can? The answer is we are reliant on faculty to make sure the right questions are asked.”
Past President Champouillon interjected that there has been push to have a health science president which is not validated given the percentages of the campus participation in the different colleges.  Past President Champouillon  further stated that we have an excellent administrator in Dr. Wilsie Bishop and we should not feel pigeon holed in to having a health sciences administrator for our presidential candidates.  
Senator Alsop asks, “With the 2010 complete college act funding based upon productivity, are there concerns about admission standards? 

Representative Montgomery replied that discussions have transpired in that regard. We have not proceeded with decisions on that issue but concerns are there. 
Senator Bitter:   Going out beyond your term 2025 and if decline in state revenues for higher education continues and the percentage of students that we push through our system gets harder because there are a larger number of students coming in, what is to keep institutions from opting out and saying keep your state money. It may be valuable for the TBR to communicate that to the legislators that at some point in the future we simply may choose to go it alone.  
Representative Montgomery responded, “We recognize that for what the expectations are on you, the money has to be there for you to complete those goals.”  
Senator Schacht addressed issues regarding rising tuition and total student debt by referring to an article in the Atlantic Monthly that states total student debt exceeds credit card debt approaching $1 trillion. Schacht stated that there will be a macroeconomic impact of rising student debt as an element of our national economy because the debt that cannot be discharged like a bad mortgage.  Bankruptcy is not an option. You are stuck with it. Increasing student tuition functions to increase the debt.   Would I be comfortable letting my retirement be used in student loans?  Is this unsustainable just like the housing loans? 

Representative Montgomery responded that we must put more pressure on legislature and more discussion is needed on the higher level.   Then he wrote it down.
President Schacht noted that it has been stated that the University of TN have lobbyists that are more numerous, active, and effective than the TBR lobbyists and asked if we can address this.  
Representative Montgomery stated it is probably true and we have lost some ground and while our lobbyists are strong TN lobbyists are viewed are as in power.  
Senator Alsop stated that THEC was created to be the intervening body between the two systems and asked if the lobbying should be through THEC.  

Representative Montgomery replied that TN has funding through alums we may not be getting.
Senator Essin stated, “ETSU was initially under the Tennessee Board of Education and if it had remained so, today, assistant professors would be making about $8,000 more than we are today under the TBR system. Could you comment on that?”
Representative Montgomery last round of cost of living adjustments were attempted to be like UT system, but the gap was already present that made it difficult to overcome. 

Senator Champouillon asks How does TBR counteract the playing field of money going to UT?  
Representative Montgomery states that it is difficult because the money follows the alums (i.e. Haslams’) that are from UT.  
Senator Byington commented that the Haslams’ got their start in Gate City and asked if they had forgotten where their roots in East Tennessee.  
President Schacht states that there was a salary issue at Austin Peay that was able to be adverted through their own budget but TBR would not allow the money to be spent.  Is that a board decision or an executive decision of the chancellor?    

Representative Montgomery replied that it was more of an executive decision.  At the time it was thought that there would be more comprehensive increases across the board.  We were trying to make raises across the board and the timing would have interfered with across the board increases.
President Schacht commented this policy shackles all institutions to the same level so that if one institution has done well and wants to take care of its salary raises, it will not be allowed to do that.  Is that true? 
Representative Montgomery is the Chair of personnel compensation of TBR.  There is diversity across the universities.  Presidents have discretion to use university funds. It just happens that this time TBR was planning to make across the board increases which individual increases would have complicated.  
Senator Alsop stated ETSU had funds to do the same thing last year. We were also told that TBR policy would not allow it.  
Representative Montgomery Again, this time it was a matter of TBR wanting to make across the board the increases all at the same time.  

Senator Blowers comments that three new presidents coming in the TBR system sets the potential for a great deal of change and asks, “Is the culture such that outsiders even have a chance?”
Representative Montgomery responded with this position an outsider does have a chance.  Knows there are political overtones with this pronouncement due to the letters written by the state legislators, but there is a good chance of finding an outsider for this position.
Senator Champouillon stated the issue of football should not come into play with this search.  He stated that removal of football was not a snap decision and that financial support for football is not there and consequently drained the university.  Further, football has effects on academics in the respect that the marching band was a reason for some student retention.  The university has prospered by not having football.    
Senator Gann commented that there is changes in tenure coming from the state legislature on secondary education, based on these changes,  “Where do you think the future of University tenure lies now? “
Representative Montgomery replied, with respect to secondary education, after serving on the school board, I have an appreciation for tenure in the respect that it doesn’t take but a couple of parents to convince me that a teacher has to go.  There are pressures coming our way will cause teachers to be under the gun and we need a mechanism in place to protect teachers from parental pressure due to failures and political influences that play on decision making.  This also applies to the University.  There was a situation at Northeast State and Janice Gillam where there is a lot of political pressure to run her off, but we cannot let politics dictate what goes on in classroom. 

Senator Schacht stated that the issue of tenure intersects with Complete College Act in the way permanent full time faculty are available for student to a have a learning relationship and outside of the classroom act as advisors to guide them in the decision making required for their professional growth.  More and more there are less tenured faculty and increased number of adjuncts who do not fill that capacity. TBR requires a tenured system in place.  In theory one tenured faculty member in place could fill the requirements. Has the issue been discussed that requirements be set in place to have a certain percentage of the faculty be tenured at the TBR level.  We have asked that a target or a goal for our faculty profile should be set.  So far we have been unsuccessful in agreeing that setting a target is appropriate.  Has this issue ever been discussed at the TBR level to set a target for faculty profiling.  
Representative Montgomery replied that there has been no discussions to this end in the meetings that he has attended but he has no information about previous boards. 

Senator Gann asked, “Is there a move to do away with tenure in university?”
Representative Montgomery replied that there may be a movement, but he is not aware of it. However, he would not be surprised to find that there is one.
Senator Bitter commented that during his 17 years on the faculty he has never spoken to a TBR member and is appreciative that Representative Montgomery has agreed to hear our concerns.  Senator bitter expressed a concern that increasingly people who are in charge of legal processing at the institution and TBR are starting to set policy.  For example, there was a proposal through faculty subcouncil at TBR that would allow academic freedom to be extended beyond teaching and research into shared governance. The proposal was agreed upon with unanimous vote at TBR subcouncil and the legal staff at TBR legal says it cannot be defended.  Further there was a proposal that originated from the legal staff of TBR that a student who engages in an act of academic misconduct should not have their fate rest in the hands of the faculty whose classroom was the location of misconduct, but should be in the hands of the dean of students.  Legal Counsel is making policy on their own because they are afraid they will not be able to defend this. This policy did not originate from any of us at faculty subcounsel or otherwise.  I am of the position the policy makers at TBR should devise the policy and the Legal Counsel find ways to defend it.  
Senator Mitchell stated that a committee at ETSU is making a counter proposal. 
Senator Champouillon commented that the proposal should have never come from legal counsel’s office.  If the proposal to change the policy was to be made it should have originated from a committee within an institution or a TBR policy maker. 
President Schacht asked that we express our appreciation to Representative Montgomery as we were out of time for further commentary and discussions.  

Representative Montgomery expressed he would return again to answer more of our questions and concerns.  
Presentation of Nostalgic Documentation

Past President Fred Alsop was handed the floor to present President Schacht the minutes from the first two years of faculty senate meetings that started on January 27, 1975 by Janice Randolph.  The document represents the beginning of faculty senate at ETSU and will be stored in the library on 4th floor in the Archives of Appalachia.  

In addition, Bill Fisher presented with an article from May 26, 2002 that discusses the salary problem at ETSU and its leading to faculty leaving ETSU.   
President Schacht adjourns the meeting for lunch.  
AFTERNOON SESSION

CALL TO ORDER:  President Schacht called the Senate to order for its afternoon session at 12:26 and called for nominations for a senate representative to the Graduate Council.  Emmett Essin was nominated and voted to represent the Senate on the Graduate Committee.  

President Schacht opened the floor for continued discussion of the visit of the University of Maryland to view their Merit Plan.
Senator Essin shared concerns that our going may be taken as a sign of a desire to implement such a plan. 

Senator Gann expressed concerns that if we do not like the plan we will not get access to the resources. 

Senator Laughlin reminded that opting into the merit system means that each department could set the terms of the distribution of the merit pay.  Essentially the merit pay could be spread equally among the faculty.  
Senator Gann further stated that there is always the possibility if you don’t go and they do it anyway, then we will lose an opportunity to gain valuable information. 

President Schacht elaborated on the events that transpired while in the Task Force meeting.  The faculty pressed the issue of the Task Force’s assignment to be beyond the setting of the benchmark universities to that of setting the policy for an overall compensation plan.  This was a major step.  Within this process, the availability of merit came up as it has already been set into motion for researchers on the College of Medicine campus asked “Do we leave merit as something that is only available to researchers or do we investigate a plan that Merit that would apply to all faculty?”  An investigative team for merit pay has already been set.  
Senator Campbell asked if there would be an opportunity to add to the merit team, because Dr. Foley’s research in Merit pay plans could be valuable to the team.  If Dr. Foley had not already been considered for the team, perhaps she should be, given her expertise.  
Senator Blowers stated that merit pay is a volatile issue and should not deter us from the main concern, which should be equity pay.  Equity pay should be set as a primary goal.  

President Schacht informs us that currently there has been no line item in the budget for equity.  The primary initiative for equity pay has been from Nashville, so that when Nashville says there is money for equity pay we apply for it.  The president has proposed to us that we create a line item in the budget that will be set aside for an equity pool.  This is where the issue of priorities is key.  We need to be in the room when those priorities are decided and the amount of the pool is set.  In addition to having an equity pool, we would also set aside a smaller pool for merit as well as a pool to match or to respond to competing offers.  A discussion with the Provost at the University of Memphis revealed that they have set aside line items to specifically deal with these issues.  If we can implement these as line items and restructure our budget to include these items, we will eliminate the tendency to put salary equity at the bottom of our priority list.  
An Update on Presidential Process 
President Schacht updated the senate on the progress of the presidential search.  The presidential search committee met for the first time in August.  There are four faculty members on the committee.  They included Senator Schacht, Past President Fred Alsop, Senator Jim Bitter, and Jay Mehta from the College of Medicine.  There are two student representatives, two staff representatives and Angela Lewis is representing the administrators.   Serious concerns have been expressed about the time frame. The candidates’ CV’s will be distributed on October 17 and no opportunity to do background work with the CV’s before a decision to select candidates must be made.  On October 17 the committee will meet, see the applications, and make a decision on that day.  Selection of candidates will be recommended to TBR chancellor before the campus interviews are held.  Two days later on site interviews will be held.  The results in the campus interviews will have no bearing on the selected recommendations to the TBR chancellor.   
Senator Pearson expressed concerns of the logistics that the three candidates recommended to chancellor will drop all of their activities for a two day window. 

Senator Bitter stated sometime before the 17th we should see a good number of the applications so some vetting is possible. 
Senator Pearson asked, “Is the understanding that the search firm would be vetting ahead of time and provide have access to that information?”
President Schacht stated that the search firm has opinion that confidentiality is a key if we have any hope of attracting the best candidates.  He is in doubt that they will obscure any candidates, but the amount of time the candidate’s CV is presented to us is a given time that they are in jeopardy therefore they may get applications very late before the meeting occurs.   Further there were concerns that candidates may try to game the system by seeing who is in the pool before submitting their name for consideration. 
Vice President Byington stated that if the organizations believe that their best and brightest are not looking for better opportunities then they are kidding themselves. 

President Schacht informed us that they were presented with a document called Code of Ethics for search committees from the search firm was labeled “personal and confidential, not for distribution.”
Senator Mwinyelle asked what happens if all of the candidates come and we realize that none of them are a fit for this University?
Schacht responds that in that case the search fails and the chancellor will have to appoint an interim president for us and the search process will be started over. Chancellor said that he was going to personally speak with every person on the committee before a decision is made.  

Senator Shuttle asked if the meeting revealed any obvious hidden agendas?  

President Schacht stated that denials to a fix the search process were elicited from TBR members, but beyond that hidden agendas were not observed.    
Senator Shuttle asked if there we have any known internal candidates?   Presidential Schacht states that there are no applications that have been submitted at this time.  
Senator Bitter responded that the newspaper articles indicate there will be but to date none have surfaced and when they will we do not know.  The important thing is to get as wide a range of candidates as possible.  Further he expressed that Chancellor’s commitment to interview each of committee members suggests that he is serious about making sure that the presidential search is not fixed and each candidate will receive equal consideration.
President Schacht expressed concerns over the paranoia for confidentiality resulting in a shortened timeline.  Eliciting campus feedback and involving the campus as much as possible in the selection process will not be allowed due to the shortened time line.  Further the fact the there have been no candidates after two months of the job posting indicate that the newspaper article last spring is being picked up anyone who performs a google search on ETSU and they figure the fix is in, why bother to apply.  
Senator Alsop expressed concerns about competitive nature of the market and the fact that with so many jobs open in the TBR system there may be reduced number of candidates we could expect.  
President Schacht expressed that engagement of faculty throughout the process will be of primary importance to him.  
President Schacht introduced some ideas for discussion regarding at the next senate meeting regarding Faculty Senate Organizational Structure and Operations.  Our model with   Standing Committees and Executive Committees is not followed everywhere.  There are other options. For example, some Senates compose the executive committee of the chairs of standing committees.  Some Senates have no standing committees, but form committees as they are needed.  We also need to set goals for the coming year 2011-2012.   Some will be a continuing goals such as Doug Burgess ombudsman position at ETSU to assist in the resolution of informal conflicts.  Another issue deals with Faculty and Administrator relationships through the use of departmental bylaws that are established by the faculty, approved by the chair and the dean and govern the relationship.  Establishing these bylaws may eliminate some of the concerns faculty have about what policies administrators may or may not adopt and result in harmony, and a fair and more just relationship.    
In addition, we would like to address any new business that could be taken on for the upcoming year. Submit e-mails with suggestions to President Schacht to express a new business concern.
Senator Jim Bitter expressed concerns that our use of the legal counsel to dictate policy may be inappropriate.    

Senator Doug Burgess stated that the legal counsel function by a specific code of legal ethics and what we think of them is irrelevant. Further, their purpose is to protect the university.  

Past President Alsop expressed that the concern is more along the lines of the role they play do they defend policy or are they actively engaged in making policy which is a breach of ethics. 

Senator Jim Bitter gives an example of how budget reversion committee contained a legal attorney and raises the question as to whether he should have been on a decision making committee. Further the question is raised, “How are we using this person and what should his limits be?”
President Schacht agrees and shares an anecdote, when the proposed amendment for academic freedom to be extended to shared governance,  Mr. Kelly expressed that he did not like it.  When presenting the policy it was asked what Mr. Kelly thought of the policy.  Acceptance for the policy diminished when it was discovered that Mr. Kelly did not like it.  
Senator Burgess proposes the job of the attorney is risk assessment for the client and in dealing with budget and reduction and potential layoffs there is a risk of legal issues. 

President Schacht does not disagree that when a question of risk comes into play the legal should be available for consultation, but is he really advising or making policy and states that the evaluation of the administrations use of the attorney is in order.
Senator Doug Burgess asks if the issue is more over the personality of Mr. Kelly, rather than the use. 

Faculty Senate has a Twitter Account 
Kelly Price spent a few minutes introducing the senate to the concept of twitter.  The twitter account was set up to inform members of the specific topics that are discussed during the Faculty Senate meetings.  This is designed in hope that the followers will go to the website and read the minutes and become involved in policy making.  It also gives the Senate a better reputation of legitimacy and demonstrates our productivity.  The Twitter account is “ETSUFacSenate” and is represented by the picture of the bell tower.  Kelly further announced that she would be willing to assist people in establishing a twitter account.  
Handbook Committee Update
David Champouillon presented the update on the Handbook Committee including: (David Champouillon (chair), Stacy Brown, Bill Kirkwood, Fred Alsop, Bill Hemphill, Jane Jones, and Randy Byington, Kim Blevins)
Senator Champouillon stated that there were committee members that will need replacement due to their rotation off of the Senate.  These members included: Fred Alsop, Bill Hemphill, Stacy Brown.  
Nominees are: Tami Pearson, Kelly Price, Melissa Schaffer,

Senator Champouillon called for a vote to replace those rotating off of the handbook committee with these nominees.  The vote was unanimous vote in favor of the replacement of the committee members rotating with these three. 
Senator Champouillon showed different sections of the re-written handbook.  The Flow Chart was approved last year.   The preamble was approved last year.  The flow chart will link to the hand book.  The date of update is the date the president signs it with his approval.  
Senator Champouillon called for a motion to approve the minor changes in the Handbook 2.3 and 2.4 which include switching the forms to a link to download the forms which frees up space within the document.  All of the changes made throughout the document are of the nature that links go to outside accompanying documents.   There are no procedural changes made in the rest of the handbook.  

Senator Jim Bitter made a motion to approve section 2.3 and 2.4.  The motion was 2nd Senator Delanna Reed, followed by a unanimous vote.
Faculty Provost Handbook revision pdf file, makes recommendations of publication times, and meeting times, etc.  These were all proposed by Dr. Bach and agreed upon by the committee.   Section 4.1 dealt with extra compensation for outside employment which was a conflict with TBR policy.  It was deleted and thereby rendering us in compliance with TBR policy through section 4.3.   The information that is TBR Policy was removed from the handbook and linked to the TBR website which contains the information.  

Motion to accept the changes was made by Senator Essin 1st .   Senator Shuttle made the 2nd which was followed by a unanimous vote. 
Past President Champouillon called for discussion on the Study Abroad Policy which is a new policy brought to the academic council by Dr. Rebecca Pyles, Dean of the Honors College placed into the handbook accepted by academic council.  

The motion to accept the policy into the handbook was made by Senator Jim Bitter and Senator Gann made the 2nd motion and a unanimous vote followed.  
Past President Champouillon called for discussion on Faculty Handbook Committee Draft statement that will go into the by-laws and is the area of the Faculty Senate.  The committee will be chaired by the Past President and will have a two year term for continuity.  The Past President will be a voting member only in the case of a tied vote.  The composition is as follows:  two senators representing health affairs, two senators representing academic affairs, one administrator appointed by VPHA, one administrator appointed by VPAA, and the academic affairs office manager who will be an ad hoc no voting member charged with the publication management of the Faculty Handbook.  
A motion to approve was made by President Schacht and a second was made by Senator Jim Bitter.  
Discussion on the motion:

President Schacht expressed the wording on the chair of the committee is restrictive and allows only one person to be chair and ask, “What happens if the past president dies, retires etc.,”  An amendment was made by President Schacht to change the wording to include “Past President or Faculty Senate designee” which was 2nd by Senator Jim Bitter.

Past President Champouillon called for vote to approve the draft with the amended changes.   The vote was unanimous.  

Past President Champouillon called for discussion on the overview chart which has a changes in eight sections of the handbook updated by the appointees and mistakes were corrected, policy was not changed, only links inserted where needed and mistakes were corrected.  Section 8 contained a listing of university publications that were out of date.  Links were made to the appropriate publications and section 8 was deleted.  The remainder of changes include removing any TBR policy, ETSU policy or HR policy and replacing it with a link to the current policy at the website of the owner of the policy.  What remains in the handbook is what the Faculty Senate is the owner of and has written as policy.  
Discussion: 

President Schacht expressed concerns that the dynamic nature of the document may not allow for a snapshot at any given point in time to be viewed.  For example, should the university be faced with a lawsuit where the events took place while the 2005 handbook was in place, would there be access to that document including appropriate the TBR and ETSU policy.  
Senator Shuttle responds that the library can house the different versions of the historical handbook and store them in the archives.
Senator Foley stated that the University Records Office is required by law to maintain these policies and keep each new version as well as date past versions so they should be accessible when needed.
Senator Doug Burgess recommends that an upload pdf file for upcoming academic year onto the Faculty Senate website. He also states that there will be an electronic record of when the changes were made so that it is known when any change is set in place. 
Ken Kellogg asked, “Is there not technology that exists that will automatically store the information contained in the links within in the .pdf document at the time of archiving?” He further commented that we need make sure that within the archiving process we use the technology that allows us to do this. 

President Schacht states that the document is searchable and asks if it the search process will search the links as well.
Senator Doug Burgess replies that it will search the text and the link, but the keywords of the search must exist in the link.  

Senator Jim Bitter requested that we put a disclaimer in the document that the links are propriety information and owned by the originator of the website they are linked to. 
Senator Byington expressed that policies are in place for different colleges that may not be in here.   

President Schacht responded by asking if we should include a users’ guide.  A second suggestion from President Schacht included the implementation of a “report errors button”, 
otherwise we will only hear about this anecdotally.  
Motion Sections 1-8 be approved as written made by Senator Bitter and seconded by Senator Delanna Reed which resulted in a unanimous vote in favor of approval.  
New Business --   Motion for adjourn was made by Senator Emmitt Essin and seconded by Senator Campbell.  
ADJOURNMENT:  There being no further business, Schacht adjourned the meeting at 3:42 pm.

---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
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